
Hungry tiger, dancing elephant

A R M O N K , B A N G A L O R E AND DELHI

How India is changing IBM's world

EAST June IBM held its annual investors'
day in the grounds of the Bangalore Pal-

ace, a fake Windsor Castle in India's equiv-
alent of Silicon Valley. Big Blue pulled out
all the stops to impress the 50 or so inves-
tors and Wall Street analysts who turned
up, gathering 10,000 employees to hear
speeches by the president of India, the
country's leading telecoms entrepreneur
and IBM'S own boss, Sam Palmisano, all
hosted by a Bollywood babe in a red sari.

The annual investors' day is usually
held in New York, though it once took
place in faraway Boston. By going to Ban-
galore, the technology giant was sending a
strong message. With 53,000 employees,
India is now at the core of IBM'S strategy.
With other big developing countries, in-
cluding China, Brazil and Russia, it is fast
becoming the firm's centre of gravity.

Just three decades earlier, IBM had quit
India, which was in the grip of corporatist
and nationalistic industrial policies. Only
in the early 1990S did it gradually start to
return, as the government began to dereg-
ulate and reconnect with the world econ-
omy. Now, as Mr Palmisano pointed out to
his investors in Bangalore, the domestic In-
dian market has become one of the fastest-
growing in the world for IBM, with reve-

nues rising by 40-50% a year, albeit from a
very small base. The firm now has more
employees in India than in any other
country except America.

Mr Palmisano announced that IBM
would invest a further $6 billion in India
over the coming three years, up from $2 bil-
lion in the previous three. That sum does
not include any acquisitions of Indian
companies. (It has already struck some big
deals, notably buying Daksh, an Indian
outsourcing company, in 2004.) Some lo-
cals wondered how IBM would manage to
spend all that money. But booming de-
mand is pulling wages higher in India and
costly training is now needed to lure work-
ers being courted by other companies.

Rethinking the multinational
IBM'S Indian adventure highlights three
overlapping themes. Emerging economies
increasingly count as a threat to estab-
lished global firms, as well as an opportu-
nity. Indian services firms such as Infosys
and Wipro are starting to give iBM-and its
old rivals, Accenture, EDS and Hewlett-
Packard-a run for their money. As global-
isation accelerates, this is forging a new vi-
sion of what it is to be a successful multi-
national company. Last, regardless of how

well Big Blue fares, its strategy for growth
has suffered because of those first two. The
big, career-threatening question facing Mr
Palmisano-and the reason other multinat-
ional companies will want to study IBM
closely—is whether he can find a new way
to realise the growth that his shareholders
demand.

In a speech last year at INSEAD busi-
ness school in France, Mr Palmisano set
IBM'S Indian move in the context of the
modern multinational company. This, he
said, had passed through three phases.
First was the 19th-century "international
model", whereby firms were based in their
home country, but sold goods through
overseas sales offices. Then came the clas-
sic multinational firm, in which the parent
company created smaller versions of itself
in countries around the world. This was
how Mr Palmisano found IBM when he
joined it in 1973.

The third model, argues Mr Palmisano,
the IBM he is now building, is the "globally
integrated enterprise". Rather than have a
parent with lots of Mini-Mes around the
world, such a firm shapes its strategy, man-
agement and operations as a single global
entity. It puts people and jobs anywhere in
the world "based on the right cost, the right
skills and the right business environment.
And it integrates those operations horizon-
tally and globally." In this approach,
"work flows to the places where it will be
done best", that is, most efficiently and to
the highest quality. The forces behind this
"are irresistible", he says. "The genie's out
of the bottle and there's no stopping it."

IBM'S big investment in India is not just
about getting cheaper workers. If it were, >
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IBM might have been in and out of India
almost as fast as Apple, which closed its
Bangalore offshoring centre last year after
about three months, apparently because
rising labour costs meant that the expected
savings failed to materialise. IBM is doing
cutting-edge research and development in
India and writing valuable software, as
well as running low-cost call centres. One
reason for holding the investors' day in
Bangalore, says Mr Palmisano, was to
show Wall Street analysts that "places like
India do not simply mean 'cheap labour'."

Places like India: the other message that
Mr Palmisano was keen to get across was
the part other emerging economies are
playing in remaking iBM-which he ad-
mits will take many years. Thus, IBM'S fi-
nancing back office is in Rio De Janeiro. It
has call centres round the world. Last
April, when Bangalore was paralysed by ri-
oting over the death of Rajkumar, a movie
star, IBM shifted data-centre operations to
its facilities in Brazil and Colorado.

IBM used to have separate supply
chains in different markets, now it has one
for the whole company. Reflecting the
growing importance of China, John Pater-
son, IBM'S chief procurement officer,
moved to Shenzen in October. He is the
first head of a company-wide function to
base himself outside America, though
other top IBM executives may soon follow.
Asia already accounts for one-third of
IBM'S $40 billion purchasing budget. Mr
Paterson felt he needed to raise the quality
of IBM'S purchasing staff in the region and
to develop its base of suppliers.

Another case of the Big Blues
Yet when history judges Mr Palmisano's
time at the helm, IBM 's Indian strategy
may prove far more important than what
the firm does elsewhere in the developing
world. Becoming a globally integrated en-
terprise is necessary for its success, but not
sufficient. Cutting costs is crucial-and
globalising the supply chain has saved
IBM about $8 billion a year. But to grow in
the newly integrated world, as Mr Palmi-
sano puts it, the burning question be-
comes "what will cause work to move to
me? On what basis will I differentiate and
compete?"

So as well as realising "global integra-
tion"-no easy task in a mature company
with 330,000 staff in 170 countries-IBM
will also need the right products. It is here
that India poses a special threat, not least
because of its prowling, hungry home-
grown tiger companies.

When Mr Palmisano became IBM'S
boss in 2002, the firm seemed to have a
perfectly good strategy. It was the legacy of
the famous turnaround of IBM engineered
by the previous boss, Lou Gerstner, and
described in his book, "Who Says Ele-
phants Can't Dance?".

When Mr Gerstner took the helm in

1993, IBM was in deep trouble, on the verge
of selling itself off in pieces. In particular,
the legendary mainframe business was
perceived to be in terminal decline, while
the firm's hardware (personal computers
and the like) were rapidly becoming com-
modities. Mr Gerstner stabilised the main-
frame business, which today is expected to
see modest growth thanks to greater open-
ness to independent software vendors,
clever pricing and demand from emerging
economies, including India. More funda-
mentally, he shifted IBM'S focus from sell-
ing hardware to the fast-growing iT-ser-
vices market, including outsourcing. In
1992 hardware generated around 55% of
IBM'S revenues, and services 25%. By 2001
hardware was down to about 30% and ser-
vices up to 42%.

Meanwhile, IBM'S share price rose from
$11 in March 1993 to $125 in December
2OOi-a price it has never since matched.
Last July it fell below $74, although it ral-
lied after that-perhaps as the message that
the firm is taking India seriously started to
get through. Having briefly touched $100,

it slipped back to $93 during the recent
market wobbles. That is not the sort of per-
formance to make a boss feel secure in his
job, especially in this era of trigger-happy
boards. (Though, if rumours are to be be-
lieved, a record-breaking bid from private
equity may yet rescue Mr Palmisano's
reputation.)

When IBM bought the consulting arm
of PricewaterhouseCoopers in 2002, it
seemed like the final piece of the jigsaw
needed to complete the services strategy.
The consultants' industrial expertise and
their relationships at the top of all manner
of industries would help IBM move up-
market and lead to the more lucrative work
of solving complex business problems.
Rapid growth seemingly beckoned. In fact,
IBM'S services business suffered at the
lower end of the market, owing not least to
unexpectedly strong competition from In-
dian IT firms, many of which first got

started in the IT business thanks to the vac-
uum created when IBM quit the country.

Even now, the Indian firms are a lim-
ited form of competition. The biggest, Info-
sys, has a stockmarket value of only $28
billion, compared with IBM'S $144 billion.
IBM also has lucrative businesses the In-
dian firms can only dream of. These in-
clude the lease-like revenues from licences
relating to its mainframe computers and its
pioneering "multi-core" semiconductors,
which feature in (among other things) the
three leading video-games consoles.

Yet corporate IT departments are
continually being pressed to cut costs. The
Indian suppliers' credibility with interna-
tional firms was boosted by their sterling
work in inoculating networks against the
Y2K computer bug. Indian firms have
started to win big outsourcing contracts,
some of which IBM had counted on as its
own. Just as troubling for IBM has been the
effect on contracts that the company man-
aged to win, many of which were at far
lower prices than they would have been
without an Indian alternative. The pros-
pect of falling margins on services con-
tracts prompted iBM-and the other big
multinational suppliers-to pledge a large
amount of money to India.

Even IBM'S Indian rivals concede that
so far, despite teething troubles, the Ameri-
can giant has done well-certainly better
than Accenture and EDS. If nothing else,
the company has proved that you do not
have to be Indian to manage a low-cost
outsourcing business in India. Under
IBM'S ownership, the Indian workforce of
Daksh, which runs call centres and does
other basic "business process outsourc-
ing", has grown from 6,000 in April 2004
to over 20,000.

Cheap and cheerful
According to Pavan Vaish, its boss, IBM has
largely allowed Daksh to carry on as it
was, rather than imposing on it the IBM
way, as might have happened in the past.
"They studied the way we did business
and said we don't have to do everything
here the way we run our other businesses.
Certain core functions were added, such as
finance, but the rest was left alone." In-
deed, IBM is now trying to export the
Daksh way to other parts of the empire,
such as its call centre in Okinawa.

At first IBM paid too much for Indian
workers, adding heat to an already sizzling
labour market. Now it is trying to attract
and retain talent by offering training and a
career path that leads up the corporate lad-
der. (IBM'S Indian rivals counter by telling
potential recruits that they offer better
training and quicker career progression
than an American company run out of Ar-
monk, New York.)

This is paying off. According to Sanford
Bernstein, a research firm, IBM has already
increased profit margins from its services
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> business, thanks to the cost reductions it
has made in India.

Yet these are early days in the evolution
of the Indian outsourcing industry. IBM
will probably have to cope with two other
new trends. The first is the decline in
"mega deals", outsourcing contracts that
are worth more than $1 billion over several
years. These were common in the first
wave of outsourcing a few years ago, but
many are now due for renewal. Some com-
panies are said to feel they ceded too much
control to the outsourcing firms last time
and now plan to manage the work more
carefully, not least by parcelling business
out to several firms. Contracts that would
have gone to IBM alone may now be
shared by IBM and, say, Infosys.

Nobody is really sure how significant
this shift will be. After a slow year for mega
deals, IBM signed three in the final quarter
of last year-with the German army, Voda-
fone and the state of Indiana. But the con-
sensus in the industry is that deals will be
split, which is bad for IBM and good for its
rivals.

The second big change is that Indian
firms are rapidly moving upmarket. IBM'S
great strength is in offering total outsourc-
ing. This includes everything from simple
call centres to remote infrastructure man-
agement (over 40,000 servers outside In-
dia are managed from IBM'S Bangalore op-
erations) to "business transformation", in
which IBM re-engineers and manages a
company's entire operation, including its
staff. The company has made much of one
such deal, to run the back end of Bharti Air-
Tel, India's leading mobile phone firm,
whose boss spoke at IBM'S investors' day.

But the Indian firms are rapidly acquir-
ing the skills and connections they need to
compete for these deals. Infosys now has a
consulting operation. Its smoothly effec-
tive boss, Nandan Nilekani, spends time
building the sort of friendships with other
chief executives that IBM bosses have had
for decades and regard as crucial in win-
ning contracts.

IBM and the other multinationals are
becoming increasingly nervous about the
fifth-biggest Indian outsourcer, HCL Tech-
nologies. It is leaving the world's 200 big-
gest firms to the likes of IBM, and instead
going after the next 800, which HCL'S boss,
Vineet Nayar, says tend to feel a bit ne-
glected by the big traditional outsourcers.
Largely unnoticed, HCL has won several
contracts worth $30om-7Oom for infra-
structure management and business trans-
formation. In a recent deal with Cisco, HCL
will take on employees and risk from the
American hardware company, using a
contract that forsakes a fixed fee in favour
of sharing revenue. According to IDC, a
technology-research firm, HCL "may very
well be one of the contenders to lead the IT
services world of the very near future".

As the Indian tigers improve, the pres-

sure on IBM to innovate is bound to grow.
That may get harder, which is why there is
speculation that it will buy one of those In-
dian tigers. So far, adding jobs in India has
not meant shedding many jobs in costlier
places, such as America. And innovating
may be harder when the corporate head-
quarters is in cosy New York rather than in
the heat of the action in India. IBM'S chief
procurement officer may be in China, but
no one who reports directly to Mr Palmi-
sano is based outside America. Yet.

Play it again, Sam
Hoping to get IBM'S share price up, Mr Pal-
misano has promised double-digit growth
in earnings per share over the long term.
That is a tall order, and feasible thanks
only to IBM'S progress in other businesses,
which has partly offset the difficulties in
services. Huge savings have come as the
company has broken down the barriers
between its various operations. It has
bought vast quantities of its own shares. It
has continued to sell low-margin com-
modity businesses, such as hardware. In

these businesses, IBM does not feel threat-
ened by the rise of domestic competitors
in countries such as China. On the con-
trary, it was delighted to sell one of them to
Lenovo, which bought IBM'S personal
computer business in 2005.

But the future gains from selling low-
margin hardware businesses may be lim-
ited. That puts a greater burden on IBM'S
high-margin software business. In the past
four years it has spent about $16 billion on
over 50 acquisitions, mostly small soft-
ware firms that have thrived after having
been stitched into the company. It has
done this so well that (the growth story in
services having become a little hollow)
IBM is now claiming to be the next great
software company. In 2006 software ac-
counted for 40% of its revenue, up from
35% two years earlier, and 40% of profits.
Much of the growth is in "middleware",
software that helps all a firm's different
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software to run together.
But the strategy on which IBM is pin-

ning its hopes is more complex than just
software or services. The company is bet-
ting that it can produce synergies from the
three business lines-hardware, services,
software-in which, unlike any of its com-
petitors, IBM is a global leader. That means
prising the firm's employees out of their
traditional product-driven business "silos"
and getting them to work together. This
strategy is articulated in the IBM way, ie,
using plenty of jargon: "service oriented
architecture", "solutions" and so on.
Rather than simply push products at cus-
tomers, the new approach means sorting
out customers' difficulties using whatever
mix of services, software and hardware
leads to the best outcome.

One important part of this is especially
relevant to the threat posed by India. IBM
is trying to write software that automates
many of the activities companies now out-
source. It has picked 17 industries, two of
which, health care and insurance, are be-
ing primarily addressed by software engi-
neers in India. Examples include software
developed in IBM'S research lab in Banga-
lore that tests the language skills of appli-
cants for call-centre jobs, greatly reducing
recruitment costs; and a mortgage-origina-
tion business, launched last week, which
is designed to automate lending by build-
ing on technology and software from two
recent acquisitions, Filenet and Palisades
Technology Partners. When processes are
automated in software, they become an
"asset", the firm says, in the sense that pro-
grams generate licence fees and can be re-
used with other customers. This solves at a
stroke the difficulty matching the Indians
in labour-intensive outsourcing.

Analysts are divided about how suc-
cessful IBM'S overall strategy will be. An
IBM executive complains that most of the
analysts who follow the company are "leg-
acy hardware guys who don't get soft-
ware". One who does is Barry Rubinstein
of IDC. He suspects that the Indian firms
are too focused on short-term profits to
make the best long-term bets, which may
well include automation. "Things may
look very different in five to seven years'
time, and much better for IBM," he says.

In the meantime, the big Indian IT firms
are delighted that IBM is taking them seri-
ously. "Palmisano has authenticated our
model," says the boss of one of them. "We
have convinced the global investment
community that our model is the future,"
he says. That keeps his share price rising
and raises questions about IBM'S value.
Automation, among other things, may be
a good long-run strategy, but in the short
term IBM has to keep growing and get its
share price up. "Palmisano's problem is
timing," he concludes, with a smile. And to
dance well, you have to get the timing
right, as every elephant knows. •
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